
In Lem’s novel, the planet Solaris is 
only a minor divinity, “a sick god whose 
ambition has exceeded his power.” But 
this movie ends with a benevolent, for- 
giving God‘s representative welcoming 
Clooney to the afterlife with the same 
Sistine gesture with which God the Cre- 
ator welcomed Adam to this world. Or 
at least’that’s what I think happens ... W ’  
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EVER SINCE HIS Watergate revela- 
tions, which helped evict a president 
and change the United States for all 
time, for better or worse Bob Wood- 
ward has stood as the major force in a 
new genre of journalism. He talks, 
wheedles, and, using government offi- 
cials’ personal ambitions and dreams of 
political eternity, implicitly threatens his 
way into the often closed corridors of 
power-there, he is a master at getting a 
certain number of figures who try their 
best to remain aloof and unknown to 
tell their stories. The proposition, under- 
stood if not explicitly spoken, is that this 
book, as his former ones, will tell the 
story-you miss out on leave on this 
journalistic port, fellow, you miss the 
whole historic ship! 

But once again with Bush at War, one 
has to wonder first what really is this 
genre? As with his other books, such as 
The Agenda: Inside the Clinton White 
House, the style is curt and command- 
ing. It is easy and fully intended for the 
reader to get the impression that this is 
exactly the way it all really happened, 

particularly since by far the largest part 
of the book is direct quote after direct 
quote, many of them quite complex and 
all totally impossible to check. There is 
also little contextual matter or balance 
and certainly no “other-think” even min- 
imally allowed on the pages. 

So, first, we need to keep in mind that 
the Woodward genre, or style, or indeed 
whatever we want to call it, is one that 
we might best and most legitimately call 
a kind of “journalistic political theater.” 
And the important thing in theater is 
always, first, to know it is theater and 
thus not exactly life; but the next impor- 
tant thing is to realize that the discern- 
ing theater-goer, the person who has 
other facts and sufficient faculties of 
discernment at his fingertips, can gain 
enormous amounts of knowledge and 
reflection from a careful attendance to 
the stage and particularly from a skepti- 
cal perusal of the movements behind 
the curtains. 

So, do not look in this book for “the 
whole story,” but do look for incredible 
insights. Woodward walks us into the 
closed salons of this secretive adminis- 
tration, and that is a valuable escort 
service indeed. 

First of all, Bush at War is really 
about the decision-making process in 
the upper levels of the Bush administra- 
tion-the White House, the State 
Department, and the Pentagon-from 
the exact morning of Sept. 11th. It 
begins with a profoundly worried 
George Tenet, head of the CIA and, from 
all of the space he gets in the book, obvi- 
ously one of Woodward’s best and 
favored sources. That very morning, 
Tenet is wondering about when Osama 
bin Laden, whom he has been desper- 
ately tracking, will strike the US. Then 
“it” happens-and from then onward, 
the book delineates day-by-day, and 
sometimes hour-by-hour and minute-by- 
minute-what supposedly went on in 
meeting after meeting. From all 
accounts that I know of, Woodward’s 
interpretations are exactly right; it is the 
quotes that are so bothersome. 

But since so much of the material on 
the Afghan war has been covered 

before, the clues as to a future attack on 
Iraq are the parts that are the most orig- 
inal and that I will therefore deal with 
here. 

The “question of Iraq,” for instance, 
was raised at a White House meeting of 
principals the very next day after the . 
terrorist attacks. It was raised by Secre- 
tary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld but 
was actually reflecting the long-time 
obsession of Paul Wolfowitz, his aggres- 
sive deputy. In fact, Wolfowitz did not 
hesitate even to step in ahead of his 
demanding boss that day in regaling 
the president on Iraq. “Wolfowitz seized 
the opportunity,” Woodward writes. 
“Attacking Afghanistan would be uncer- 
tain. He worried about 100,000 Ameri- 
can troops bogged down in mountain 
fighting in Afghanistan six months from 
then. In contrast, Iraq was a brittle, 
oppressive regime that might break eas- 
ily. It was doable. He estimated that 
there was a 10 to 50 percent chance Sad- 
dam was involved in the September 11 
terrorist attacks.” 

Here you come upon some of the 
many revealing counterpoints in the 
score. Some, like Wolfowitz and the 
group of neoconservative zealots, with 
their intimate ties to the hardest parts of 
the Israeli Right, wanted to attack and 
ultimately “reconfigure” the entire Mid- 
dle East for their own and Israel’s inter- 
ests, and soon they were moving 
Heaven and Earth to convince the presi- 
dent that Iraq constituted, not a mere 10 
to 50 percent of the problem, but 100 
percent of it. Some of the president’s 
advisors also genuinely feared Saddam’s 
possible use of weapons of mass 
destruction. But there is also a persist- 
ent undercurrent. of macho thinking 
that, hey, we’ve got the weapons: 
“Should they think about launching mil- 
itary action elsewhere as an insurance 
policy in case things in Afghanistan 
went bad?” Woodward paraphrases 
these moments. “They would need suc- 
cesses early in any war to maintain 
domestic and international support.” 
And besides, Rumsfeld was “deeply 
worried about the availability of good 
targets in Afghanistan.” 
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AU the while, the “rational” group in 
the leadership is warning, warning, 
warning, like a Greek chorus awakening 
every once in a while to take center 
stage. Secretary of State Colin Powell 
warns against the U.S. being seen as 
“playing the superpower bully” and tries 
to tell the president that the behavior of 
Israeli Prime Minister Ariel Sharon, with 
whom Bush seemed taken with almost a 
childlike admiration, “borders on the 
irrational.” Powell is “uncomfortable 
with random regime change.” Powell, 
his State Department staff, and promi- 
nent White Housers like the president’s 
more cautious, New England-born Chief 
of Staff Andrew H. Card Jr. are the hold- 
outs to the radical, macho, neocon, 
Likudnik, former Cold Warriors who are 
not, the book makes clear, at all conser- 
vatives in any traditional sense. 

It is these “warriors,” or the “War 
Party,” or the “cabal,” as different ele- 
ments in the press have dubbed them, 
who would soon weave their own 
obsession with Iraq over a Texas presi- 
dent first totally inexperienced in for- 
eign affairs and finally obsessed himself 
that he and he alone-through his 
instinct rather than his intellect-has 
been called to a religious duty in the 
Middle East to rid the world of Saddam 
Hussein! 

The portrait that comes through of 
George W. Bush is itself revealing. Here 
again, Woodward does not directly try 

b 

to characterize him, but the direct 
quotes from his many interviews with 
“ W  often paint a frankly odd picture. 

According to Woodward, the presi- 
dent, contrary to much critical thinking, 
did not embrace the Iraqi war from the 
very beginning, nor did he embrace it 
consistently. According to the book, he 
went up and down on it, his moods vac- 
illating from the emotional conviction 
that his “father’s generation was called” 
(and now, so is he) to watching the polls 
and depending upon the political 
response around the country. At the end 
of the book, when he finally meets with 
a deeply worried Colin Powell,. after 
months in which, astonishingly, his own 
secretary of state barely has access to 
him, Bush of course finally responds 
with a willingness to go to the UN and to 
place the problem before the world 
community, while Powell breathes a 
sigh of desperate relief. 

Indeed, it is less Bush’s immediate 
obsession with Iraq that is illustrated 
here, than a kind of religiously-inspired 
grandiosity of character is revealed. For 
instance: 

“This will be a monumental struggle 
between good and evil,” he says just 
after 9/11. He returns to the White 
House from Camp David one day, 
makes a brief statement to the press, 
and takes five questions: “He referred to 
‘evil‘ or ‘evildoers’ seven times and three 
times voiced amazement at the nature 

EA 
“Kathleen, I have a confession. I’ve been cold and indif ferent with another woman.’’ 

of the attacks,” Woodward writes. In 
another place, from Bush “We haven’t 
seen this kind of‘barbarism in a long 
period of time.” He stops at a hockey 
game in Philadelphia, and, when the 
fans demand to watch his speech on the 
stadium’s overhead video screens and 
the players huddle to watch,” Bush says 
with wonder, “They wanted to hear 
what the commander in chief, the presi- 
dent of the United States, had to say dur- 
ing this moment! I have never felt more 
comfortable in my life.” 

Another time, he says to Woodward, 
“I’m the commander-see, I don’t need 
to explain-I do not need to explain 
why I say things. That’s the interesting 
thing about being the president. Maybe 
somebody needs to explain to me why 
they say something, but I don’t feel like I 
owe anybody an explanation.” 

At still another point after the Afghan 
war has started, the president says to 
his staff, “Look, our strategy is to create 
chaos, to create a vacuum.” And Wood- 
ward ends the book with another quote 
from the president, in which he again 
reflects the obsessive chaos theory of 
the neoconservatives surrounding him 
like sentinels and for whom Iraq has 
become the sina quo non of political 
existence: “We will export death and 
violence to the four corners of the earth 
in defense of our great nation.” Whew. 

We must remember here that, since 
the president has given so few inter- 
views since he was elected and since he 
has kept himself so errantly far away 
from the press and indeed almost any- 
one except those in the War Party, these 
quotes are quite remarkably revealing. 
He himself says proudly in the book, 
repeatedly, that he hates and distrusts 
the media and adds that he does not see 
the mail either. Very well. One has the 
right to humor one’s preferences, but in 
fact, the serious and informed press is 
an invaluable tool of information for 
any leader and it does not hurt to hear 
the public’s voices either. He declares 
continuously here that he trusts his 
“instinct“-but a good and informed 
instinct only exists in play to the life 
experiences its holder has had. 
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The principle behind the Bush think- 
ing, the book says, is, “this is a new 
world.” As a matter of fact, the world 
that we face today is an exceedingly old 
world: terrorism as a substitute for 
armed strength, violence against “the 
other,” the arrogance of the affluent, the 
careless expectations of the powerful, 
and the ambitions of the zealous are all 
as old as the Bible to which George W. 
Bush so passionately ascribes. 

The president says testily at one point 
in the book to Democrat Thomas 
Daschle, “I’m in the Lords hands.” One 
rather thinks, after reading this book, 
that much of the time now we all are 
indeed. 

Georgie Ann G q e r  i s  a nationally syn- 
dicated columnist and the author of 
Guerrilla Prince, The Untold Story of 
Fidel Castro. 
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The Democratic 
Road. to Tyranny 
B y  C l y d e  N .  W i l s o n  

HANS-HERMANN HOPPE’S theoreti- 
cally disciplined examination of the 
present sad state of Western govern- 
ments has received considerable and 
well-deserved attention. His diagnosis 
of the disease is superb. His recom- 
mended c u r e t h e  maximum individual 
disengagement and community seces- 
sion from the state-is worth serious 
consideration by those who have 
learned that government is now without 
limits and its growth unstoppable by a 
mere change of parties. 

His starting point, which used to be 
taken for granted by all thinkers in the 

tradition of American republicanism, is 
that society is distinct from and more 
important than government. The pur- 
pose of government should be to pro- 
tect society and otherwise interfere 
with it as little as possible, Man is a 
social being and naturally forms soci- 
eties in which families go about the 
business of finding material and spiri- 
tual fulliUment, Hoppe’s “natural order.” 
But the state no longer nourishes soci- 
ety. (Hoppe would probably say it never 
has.) Rather it preys upon and distorts 
society. 

This evaluation of the United States 
and other Western governments is what 
distinguishes real libertarians and real 
conservatives from the left libertarians 
and neoconservatives who flourish 
today, as well as from mainstream party 
politics. Hoppe means to appeal to true 
libertarians and true conservatives, and 
he definitely has much to say that we 
should hear. 

Why has the state become malignant 
to society? Hoppe’s answer is democ- 
racy. He prefers monarchy, for which he 
builds a strong historical and theoretical 
case. Historically, the European monar- 
chies of earlier days did not possess 
more than a tiny fraction of the power 
over life and property that democratic 
governments do. Monarchs could not 
collect income taxes or conscript the 
national manpower for total wars. They 
could oppress individuals but could not 
effectively oppress whole classes. 

Theoretically, a monarch has incen- 
tives to nourish rather than loot his 
realm. Since it is the property of himself 
and his dynasty, it is in his interest to 
have a happy and wealth-building peo- 
ple over the long term, and the best way 
to achieve that is to leave them alone. 
Contrast that to democracy in which the 
rulers have no incentives to pursue the 
long-term welfare of the people. Since 
their possession of the benefits of rule is 
temporary, their incentive is to maxi- 
mize their profit out of existing wealth 
and maintain their popularity by its 
redistribution. 
Alas, the theory is pretty persuasive. 

Jefferson was making the same point 

when he said that “the earth belongs to 
the living,” by which he meant that the 
current generation can enjoy the 
usufruct of the earth. It cannot be bound 
by past generations, but more impor- 
tantly, it has no right to bind future gen- 
erations with its overspending and 
debts. John C. Cahoun was making the 
same point during the Jacksonian era 
when he damned the “spoils system” by 
which those who profited from govern- 
ment (that is, politicians and their bene- 
ficiaries) had become a class unto 
themselves that pursued power without 
reference to any other interest or princi- 
ple. Thus, elections had become gahes 
designed to mislead the people rather 
.than to represent them. 

One can agree that democracy has in 
some sense failed, but I am not sure it 
was ever really a deity. Certainly it was 
not to the American Founding Fathers. 
Despite the heated rhetoric of grasping 
politicians, it seems to me that thinking ” 
people have always regarded democ- 
racy in the way that Churchill did-it is 
not a very good form of government, 
just better than all the others known. 

That was certainly Jefferson’s atti- 
tude. Since men are sinful and grasping, 
none can be trusted with much power 
(even to secure the alleged goods prom- 
ised by the Hamiltonian elitists). That 
govmment which governs least is the 
best, and it is most likely achieved by 
adhering to the sense of a majority of 
serious citizens, who have no personal 
agenda.‘ C.S. Lewis defended democ- 
racy on the same grounds. Because of 
original sin, none of us can be trusted, 
so it is best to have as many sensible 
people as possible in on the decisions 
that affect all. 

Interestingly, the people who today 
are making a deity out of “global 
democracy” as “the end of history” are 
not democrats but (former?) socialists 
who used to worship socialism in the 
same way. 

In what sense has democracy failed? 
The polls indicate that nearly seventy 
percent of the American people want to 
curtail the high levels of immigration we 
have been “enjoying” in recent years. 
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